Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc. Form F-10/A February 22, 2019 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 22, 2019

Registration No. 333-229631

### U.S. SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

### **AMENDMENT NO. 1**

TO

**FORM F-10** 

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

**UNDER** 

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

NEPTUNE WELLNESS SOLUTIONS INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Quebec 2836 Not Applicable

(Province or Other Jurisdiction of

**Incorporation or Organization)** 

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number

Code Number (if applicable)) 545 Promenade du Centropolis (if applicable))

**Suite 100** 

Laval, Quebec

Canada H7T 0A3

(450) 687-2262

(Address and telephone number of Registrant s principal executive offices)

## **CT Corporation System**

### 111 Eighth Avenue, New York, NY 10011

(212) 894-8700

(Name, address, (including zip code) and telephone number (including area code) of agent for service in the United States)

### Copies to:

James S. Hamilton	François Paradis	<b>Jason Comerford</b>
Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc.	Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP	Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP
545 Promenade du Centropolis, Suite 100	1000 De La Gauchetière Street West	620 Eighth Avenue, 36th Floor
Laval, Quebec, Canada H7T 0A3	<b>Suite 2100</b>	New York, New York 10018 (212) 867-5800
(450) 687-2262	Montréal, Québec, Canada H3B 4W5	(212) 807-3800

(514) 904-8100

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of the securities to the public:

### From time to time after the effective date of this Registration Statement

### Province of Quebec, Canada

(Principal jurisdiction regulating this offering (if applicable))

	It is	proposed	that this	filing shall	become ef	ffective (	check app	propriate b	ox)
--	-------	----------	-----------	--------------	-----------	------------	-----------	-------------	-----

- A. Upon filing with the Commission, pursuant to Rule 467(a) (if in connection with an offering being made contemporaneously in the United States and Canada)
- B. At some future date (check the appropriate box below):
  - 1. pursuant to Rule 467(b) on at (designate a time not sooner than 7 calendar days after filing)
  - 2. pursuant to Rule 467(b) on at (designate a time 7 calendar days or sooner after filing) because the securities regulatory authority in the review jurisdiction has issued a receipt or notification of clearance on
  - 3. pursuant to Rule 467(b) as soon as practicable after notification of the Commission by the Registrant or the Canadian securities regulatory authority of the review jurisdiction that a receipt or notification of clearance has been issued with respect hereto.
- 4. After the filing of the next amendment to this form (if preliminary material is being filed). If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to the home jurisdiction s shelf short form prospectus offering procedures, check the following box.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registration Statement shall become effective as provided in Rule 467 under the Securities Act or on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to Section 8(a) of the Securities Act, may determine.

# **PART I**

# INFORMATION REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED TO OFFEREES OR PURCHASERS

No securities regulatory authority has expressed an opinion about these securities and it is an offence to claim otherwise. This short form prospectus constitutes a public offering of these securities only in those jurisdictions where they may be lawfully offered for sale and therein only by persons permitted to sell such securities.

This short form prospectus has been filed under legislation in securities regulatory authorities in all provinces and territories of Canada that permits certain information about these securities to be determined after this prospectus has become final and that permits the omission from this prospectus of that information. The legislation requires the delivery to purchasers of a prospectus supplement containing the omitted information within a specified period of time after agreeing to purchase any of these securities.

Information has been incorporated by reference in this short form prospectus from documents filed with securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada. Copies of the documents incorporated herein by reference may be obtained on request without charge from the secretary of Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc. at 545 Promenade du Centropolis, Suite 100, Laval, Québec, H7T 0A3, telephone: 450-687-2262 and are also available electronically at www.sedar.com.

## **Short Form Base Shelf Prospectus**

New Issue and/or Secondary Offering

February 22, 2019

**Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc.** 

US\$150,000,000

**Common Shares** 

Warrants

Units

### **Subscription Receipts**

Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc. ( we , us , our , Neptune or the Company ) may offer and issue from time to time common shares ( Common Shares ), warrants ( Warrants ), subscription receipts ( Subscription Receipts ) and units ( Units ) of the Company or any combination thereof (collectively, the Securities ) up to an aggregate initial offering price of US\$150,000,000 (or the equivalent thereof if the Securities are denominated in any other currency or currency unit) during the 25-month period that this short form base shelf prospectus (the Prospectus ), including any amendments hereto, remains effective. Securities may be offered separately or together, in amounts, at prices and on terms to be determined based on market conditions at the time of sale and set forth in one or more prospectus supplements (each, a Prospectus Supplement and together, the Prospectus Supplements ). One or more securityholders (each a Selling Securityholder ) of the Company may also offer and sell Securities under this Prospectus. See Selling Securityholders .

All information permitted under applicable laws to be omitted from this Prospectus will be contained in one or more Prospectus Supplements that will be delivered to purchasers together with this Prospectus. Each Prospectus Supplement will be incorporated by reference into this Prospectus for the purposes of securities legislation as of the date of the Prospectus Supplement and only for the purposes of the distribution of the Securities to which the Prospectus Supplement pertains.

The outstanding Common Shares are listed and posted for trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange ( TSX ) and on the Nasdaq Stock Market ( NASDAQ ) under the symbol NEPT . Unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, Securities other than Common Shares will not be listed on any securities exchange. There is no market through which the Securities, other than the Common Shares, may be sold and purchasers may not be able to resell such Securities purchased under this Prospectus and any applicable Prospectus Supplement. This may affect the pricing of such Securities in the secondary market, the transparency and availability of trading prices, the liquidity of the Securities, and the extent of issuer regulation. See Risk Factors . Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement relating to an offering of Securities, the particular offering of Securities will be subject to approval of certain Canadian and U.S. legal matters on behalf of the Company by Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP.

Investing in the Securities involves significant risks. Investors should carefully read the Risk Factors section in this Prospectus beginning on page 12, in the documents incorporated by reference herein and in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

This offering is made by a Canadian issuer that is permitted, under a multijurisdictional disclosure system adopted by the United States and Canada, to prepare this Prospectus in accordance with Canadian disclosure requirements. Investors should be aware that such requirements are different from those of the United States. Financial statements incorporated herein have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board and are subject to Canadian auditing and auditor independence standards and thus may not be comparable to financial statements of United States companies.

Prospective investors should be aware that the acquisition of the Securities described herein may have tax consequences both in the United States and Canada. This Prospectus does not discuss U.S. or Canadian tax consequences and any applicable Prospectus Supplement may not describe these tax consequences fully. Prospective investors should read the tax discussion in any applicable Prospectus Supplement but note that such discussion may be only a general summary that does not cover all tax matters that may be of importance to a prospective investor. Each prospective investor is urged to consult its own tax advisors about the tax consequences relating to the purchase, ownership and disposition of the Securities in light of the investor s own circumstances.

The enforcement by investors of civil liabilities under U.S. federal securities laws may be affected adversely by the fact that we are incorporated under the laws of the Province of Québec, that some or all of the Company's officers and directors are residents of Canada, that all or a substantial portion of the Company's assets and all or a substantial portion of the assets of said persons are located outside the United States and that some or all of the underwriters or experts identified herein or in any Prospectus Supplement may be residents of Canada.

THE SECURITIES HAVE NOT BEEN APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED BY THE U.S. SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION (SEC) NOR HAS THE SEC OR ANY CANADIAN SECURITIES REGULATOR APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED THESE SECURITIES OR PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY

### IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

The specific terms of the Securities with respect to a particular offering will be set out in the applicable Prospectus Supplement and may include, where applicable, the number of Securities offered, the offering price, the currency and any other terms specific to the Securities being offered. A Prospectus Supplement may include specific variable terms pertaining to the Securities that are not within the alternatives and parameters set forth in this Prospectus. Where required by statute, regulation or policy, and where Securities are offered in currencies other than Canadian dollars, appropriate disclosure of foreign exchange rates applicable to the Securities will be included in the Prospectus Supplement describing the Securities.

No underwriter has been involved in the preparation of this Prospectus nor has any underwriter performed any review of the contents of this Prospectus.

This Prospectus constitutes a public offering of Securities only in those jurisdictions where they may be lawfully offered for sale and therein only by persons permitted to sell the Securities. The Company and the Selling Securityholders may offer and sell Securities to, or through, underwriters and also may offer and sell certain Securities directly to other purchasers or through agents pursuant to exemptions from registration or qualification under applicable securities laws. See Plan of Distribution . A Prospectus Supplement relating to a particular offering of Securities will identify each underwriter or agent, as the case may be, engaged by the Company or the Selling Securityholders in connection with the offering and sale of the Securities, and will set forth the terms of the offering of the Securities, including the method of distribution of such Securities, the identity of the Selling Securityholders, if any, the proceeds to the Company and the Selling Securityholders, as applicable, any fees, discounts or any other compensation payable to underwriters or agents and any other material terms of the plan of distribution.

In connection with any offering of the Securities (unless otherwise specified in a Prospectus Supplement), the underwriters or agents may over-allot or effect transactions which stabilize or maintain the market price of the Securities offered at a higher level than that which might exist in the open market. Such transactions, if commenced, may be interrupted or discontinued at any time. See Plan of Distribution .

Our head and registered office is located at 545 Promenade du Centropolis, Suite 100, Laval, Québec, Canada, H7T 0A3.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	2
EXCHANGE RATE INFORMATION	2
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	3
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	4
DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS	5
REGULATORY FRAMEWORK	7
RISK FACTORS	12
CONSOLIDATED CAPITALIZATION	19
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	19
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	19
SELLING SECURITYHOLDER	20
DESCRIPTION OF COMMON SHARES	21
DESCRIPTION OF THE WARRANTS	21
DESCRIPTION OF THE UNITS	22
DESCRIPTION OF THE SUBSCRIPTION RECEIPTS	22
TRADING PRICE AND VOLUME	23
PRIOR SALES	23
<u>DIVIDENDS</u>	23
REGISTRATION AND TRANSFER	23
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	24
CERTAIN INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	24
AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS IN CANADA	25
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	25
LEGAL MATTERS	25
<u>AUDITORS</u>	26
DOCUMENTS FILED AS PART OF THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT	26

### ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

In this Prospectus and in any Prospectus Supplement, unless the context otherwise requires, references to Neptune, the Company, we, us, our or similar terms refer to Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc. and its subsidiaries.

The financial information of the Company contained in the documents incorporated by reference herein are presented in Canadian dollars. All references in this Prospectus to dollars, CDN\$ and \$ refer to Canadian dollars, and references to US\$ refer to United States dollars, unless otherwise expressly stated. Potential purchasers should be aware that foreign exchange rate fluctuations are likely to occur from time to time and that the Company does not make any representation with respect to future currency values. Investors should consult their own advisors with respect to the potential risk of currency fluctuations.

This Prospectus provides prospective investors with a general description of the Securities that the Company may offer. The specific terms of the Securities with respect to a particular offering will be set out in the applicable Prospectus Supplement and may include, where applicable, the number of Securities offered, the offering price, the currency and any other terms specific to the Securities being offered, which may not be within the alternatives and parameters set forth in this Prospectus. The applicable Prospectus Supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this Prospectus. Where required by statute, regulation or policy, and where Securities are offered in currencies other than U.S. dollars, appropriate disclosure of foreign exchange rates applicable to the Securities will be included in the Prospectus Supplement describing the Securities. Before investing, investors should read both this Prospectus and any applicable Prospectus Supplement together with additional information described under the heading Documents Incorporated by Reference and Where You Can Find More Information .

This Prospectus, any Prospectus Supplement and the documents incorporated by reference herein or therein contain company names, product names, trade names, trademarks, logos, and service marks of Neptune and other organizations, all of which are the property of their respective owners. Our company names, product names, trade names, trademarks and service marks include, without limitation, NEPTUNE, Neptune Wellness Solutions®, MaxSimil®, OCEANO3 and KetoCharged . We may omit the registered trademar®)(and trademark ( ) symbols and any other related symbols for such trademarks and all related trademarks, including those related to specific products or services, when used in this Prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference. All other names and trademarks are the property of their respective owners.

Market data and certain industry data and forecasts included in this Prospectus, any Prospectus Supplement or the documents incorporated by reference herein or therein were obtained or derived from internal and market research, publicly available information, reports of governmental agencies and industry publications and surveys. The Company has relied upon industry publications as its primary sources for third-party industry data and forecasts. Industry surveys, publications and forecasts generally state that the information contained therein has been obtained from sources believed to be reliable, but that the accuracy and completeness of such information is not guaranteed. The Company has not independently verified any of the data from third-party sources, nor has the Company ascertained the underlying economic assumptions relied upon therein. Similarly, industry forecasts and market research, which the Company believes to be reliable based upon management s knowledge of the industry, have not been independently verified. By their nature, forecasts are particularly subject to change or inaccuracies, especially over long periods of time. In addition, the Company does not know what assumptions regarding general economic growth were used in preparing the third-party forecasts that are or may be cited in this Prospectus, any Prospectus Supplement or the documents incorporated by reference herein or therein. While the Company is not aware of any inaccuracies in the industry data presented herein, the Company s estimates that are based on the same involve risks and uncertainties and are subject to change based on various factors, including those discussed in this Prospectus, any Prospectus Supplement or the documents incorporated by reference herein or therein.

- 1 -

The Company is responsible for the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus or any applicable Prospectus Supplement. The Company has not authorized anyone to provide you with different or additional information. The Company is not making an offer of these Securities in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted by law. You should not assume that the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus or any applicable Prospectus Supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date of the applicable document.

### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Information has been incorporated by reference into this Prospectus from documents filed with securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada. Copies of the documents incorporated herein by reference may be obtained on request without charge from the secretary of Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc. at 545 Promenade du Centropolis, Suite 100, Laval, Québec, H7T 0A3, telephone: 450-687-2262. These documents are also available through the Internet on the System for Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval ( **SEDAR** ), which can be accessed at www.sedar.com.

The Company is subject to the information requirements of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the **Exchange Act**), and in accordance therewith files reports and other information with the SEC. Under a multijurisdictional disclosure system adopted by the United States and Canada, such reports and other information may be prepared in accordance with the disclosure requirements of Canada, which are different from those of the United States. As a foreign private issuer, the Company is exempt from the rules under the Exchange Act prescribing the filing, delivery and content of proxy statements, and its officers, directors and principal shareholders are exempt from the reporting and short-swing profit recovery provisions contained in Section 16 of the Exchange Act. In addition, the Company is exempt from Regulation FD (Fair Disclosure) promulgated under the Exchange Act and may not be required to publish financial statements as promptly as a comparable domestic issuer (although the Company is required to file with or furnish to the SEC the continuous disclosure documents that it is required to file in Canada under Canadian securities laws). These exemptions and leniencies will reduce the frequency and scope of information and protections to which investors are entitled.

You may read and copy this Prospectus, any Prospectus Supplement and related registration statements, including the related exhibits and schedules, and any document we file with the SEC without charge at the SEC  $\,$ s public reference room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549. You may also obtain copies of the documents at prescribed rates by writing to the Public Reference Section of the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. The SEC also maintains an Internet website that contains reports and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC through the Electronic Data Gathering and Retrieval System (  $\,$ EDGAR  $\,$ ), which can be accessed at www.sec.gov. Our filings with the SEC are also available to the public through EDGAR.

## **EXCHANGE RATE INFORMATION**

The following table sets forth (i) the exchange rates for the U.S. dollar, expressed in Canadian dollars, in effect at the end of the periods indicated; (ii) the average exchange rates for the U.S. dollar, expressed in Canadian dollars, on the last day of each month during such periods; and (iii) the high and low exchange rates for the U.S. dollar, expressed in Canadian dollars, during such periods, each based on the rate of exchange as reported by the Bank of Canada for conversion of U.S. dollars into Canadian dollars:

Nine Months Ended Year Ended March 31

Edgar Filing: Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc. - Form F-10/A

	<b>December 31, 2018</b>	2018	2017
Rate at the end of period	1.3642	1.2894	1.3299
Average rate during period	1.3060	1.2839	1.3125
Highest rate during period	1.3642	1.3743	1.3555
Lowest rate during period	1.2552	1.2128	1.2536

On February 21, 2019, the daily average exchange rate for the U.S. dollar, expressed in Canadian dollars, as quoted by the Bank of Canada, was US\$1.00 = CDN\$1.3196. Prospective investors should be aware that foreign exchange rate fluctuations are likely to occur from time to time, and the Company does not make any representation with respect to future currency values. Investors should consult their own advisors with respect to the potential risk of currency fluctuations.

### CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Prospectus contains or incorporates by reference certain information and statements that may constitute forward-looking information within the meaning of Canadian securities laws and forward-looking statements within the meaning of U.S. securities laws, including the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, which we refer to in this Prospectus as forward-looking statements. These statements reflect management s current expectations related to future events or its future results, performance, achievements, business prospects or opportunities, products and services development, and future trends affecting the Company. All such statements, other than statements of historical fact, are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are often, but not always, identified by the use of terms such as seek, project, may, will, should, would expect, plan, anticipate, believe, int potential, targeting, could, might, imply, assumes, goal, likely, continue, ongoing or the negative other variations or synonyms of these words or comparable terminology and similar expressions concerning matters that are not statements about the present or historical facts. Forward-looking statements contained or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus include, but are not limited to, statements pertaining to the Company s growth opportunities and the execution of its growth strategy; statements regarding the Company s future financial performance; statements relating to certain expectations, projections, new or improved product introductions and market expansion efforts; statements relating to the Company s product candidates and the benefits of its products and product candidates as compared to other similar products in the markets; statements pertaining to the Company s ability to defend its intellectual property rights; statements pertaining to the Company s ability to obtain and maintain regulatory approval to pursue cannabis-related actions; and other statements or information related to the Company s business strategy, operations and future plans.

Undue reliance should not be placed on forward-looking statements. Actual results and developments are likely to differ, and may differ materially, from those anticipated by the Company and expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements contained or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus. Such statements are based on a number of assumptions and risks that may prove to be incorrect, including, without limitation, assumptions about: the performance of our production facility; our ability to obtain and maintain the required authorizations for our production facility; our ability to maintain customer relationships and demand for our products; the overall business and economic conditions; the potential financial opportunity of our addressable markets; the competitive environment; the protection of our current and future intellectual property rights; our ability to recruit and retain the services of our key personnel; our ability to develop commercially viable products; our ability to pursue new business opportunities such as legal cannabis production; our ability to obtain additional financing on reasonable terms or at all; our ability to integrate our acquisitions and generate synergies; and the impact of new laws and regulations in Canada, the United States or any other jurisdiction where we are currently doing business or intend to do business. Certain forward-looking statements contained herein and incorporated by reference concerning the cannabis industry and the general expectations of the Company concerning the cannabis industry and the Company s business and operations are based on estimates prepared by the Company using data from publicly available governmental sources as well as from market research and industry analysis and on assumptions based on data and knowledge of this industry which the Company believes to be reasonable. However, although generally indicative of relative market positions, market shares and performance characteristics, such data is inherently imprecise. While the Company is not aware of any misstatement regarding any industry or government data presented herein, the cannabis industry involves risks and uncertainties and is subject to change based on various factors.

Many factors could cause our actual results, level of activity, performance, achievements, future events or developments to differ materially from those expressed or implied by forward-looking statements, including, without limitation, the factors discussed under Risk Factors .

There can be no assurance that forward-looking statements will prove to be accurate, as actual results and future events could differ materially from those expressly or impliedly expected or estimated in such statements. Securityholders and potential investors should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements as the plans, assumptions, intentions or expectations upon which they are based might not occur. The forward-looking statements contained or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus are expressly qualified by this cautionary statement. Forward-looking statements contained in this Prospectus describe the Company s expectations, estimates and opinions as of the date hereof and, accordingly, are subject to change after such date. The Company does not undertake or assume any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements for any reason, except as required by applicable securities laws.

### DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The following documents, filed by Neptune with the securities commissions or similar authorities in the all provinces and territories of Canada, and as amended from time to time, are specifically incorporated by reference into, and form an integral part of, this Prospectus:

- (a) the annual information form of the Company dated June 28, 2018 for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2018 (the **Annual Information Form**);
- (b) the Company s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended March 31, 2018 and for the thirteen-month period ended March 31, 2017, together with the notes thereto and the auditors report thereon;
- (c) the management s discussion and analysis of the Company for the year ended March 31, 2018;
- (d) the unaudited consolidated interim financial statements of the Company for the three-month and nine-month periods ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, together with the notes thereto (the **Q3 Financial Statements**);
- (e) the management s discussion and analysis of the Company for the three-month and nine-month periods ended December 31, 2018 (the **Q3 MD&A**);
- (f) the management information circular of the Company dated July 17, 2018 prepared in connection with the Company s annual meeting of shareholders held on August 15, 2018;
- (g) the material change report of the Company dated June 29, 2018 with respect to the entering into by the Company of an agreement with Canopy Growth Corporation ( **Canopy Growth** ) whereby the Company will supplement Canopy Growth s extraction, refinement and formulation capacity of cannabis;
- (h) the material change report of the Company dated September 28, 2018 with respect to the change of name of the Company to Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc.; and
- (i) the material change report of the Company dated January 11, 2019 with respect to the receipt by the Company of a license from Health Canada to process cannabis.

Any document of the type referred to above, any annual information form, annual or quarterly financial statements, annual or quarterly management s discussion and analysis, management information circular, material change report (excluding confidential material change reports), business acquisition report, information circular or other disclosure document required to be incorporated by reference into a prospectus filed under National Instrument 44-101- *Short* 

*Form Prospectus Distributions* filed by Neptune with the securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada after the date of this Prospectus and prior to 25 months from the date hereof shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference into this Prospectus.

In addition, to the extent that any document or information incorporated by reference into this Prospectus pursuant to the foregoing paragraph is also included in any report filed with or furnished to the SEC by Neptune on Form 6-K or on Form 40-F (or any respective successor form) after the date of this Prospectus, it shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this Prospectus forms a part. Further, we may incorporate by reference into the registration statement of which this Prospectus forms a part, any report on Form 6-K furnished to the SEC, including the exhibits thereto, if and to the extent provided in such report.

- 4 -

Certain marketing materials (as that term is defined in applicable securities legislation in Canada) may be used in connection with a distribution of Securities under this Prospectus and any applicable Prospectus Supplement. Any template version of marketing materials (as those terms are defined in applicable securities legislation in Canada) pertaining to a distribution of Securities, and filed by the Company after the date of the applicable Prospectus Supplement for the offering and before termination of the distribution of such Securities, will be deemed to be incorporated by reference in such Prospectus Supplement for the purposes of the distribution of Securities to which the Prospectus Supplement pertains.

A Prospectus Supplement containing the specific terms of any offering of our securities will be delivered to purchasers of our securities together with this Prospectus and will be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this Prospectus as of the date of the Prospectus Supplement and only for the purposes of the offering of our securities to which that Prospectus Supplement pertains.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for the purposes of this Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein, or in any other subsequently filed document which also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein, modifies or supersedes that statement. The modifying or superseding statement need not state that it has modified or superseded a prior statement or include any other information set forth in the document that it modifies or supersedes. The making of a modifying or superseding statement shall not be deemed an admission for any purposes that the modified or superseded statement, when made, constituted a misrepresentation, an untrue statement of a material fact or an omission to state a material fact that is required to be stated or that is necessary to make a statement not misleading in light of the circumstances in which it was made. Any statement so modified shall not constitute a part of this Prospectus except as so modified. Any statement so superseded shall not constitute a part of this Prospectus.

Upon a new annual information form and the related annual audited comparative financial statements and accompanying management s discussion and analysis being filed with and, where required, accepted by, the securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada during the currency of this Prospectus, the previous annual information form, the previous annual audited comparative financial statements and accompanying management s discussion and analysis and all interim financial statements and accompanying management s discussion and analysis, and all material change reports, information circulars and business acquisition reports filed prior to the commencement of the then current fiscal year, will be deemed no longer to be incorporated into this Prospectus for purposes of future offers and sales of Securities hereunder. Upon an interim financial statement and accompanying management s discussion and analysis being filed by Neptune with and, where required, accepted by, the securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada during the currency of this Prospectus, all interim financial statements and accompanying management s discussion and analysis filed prior to the new interim financial statement shall be deemed no longer to be incorporated into this Prospectus for purposes of future offers and sales of Securities hereunder.

#### **DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS**

### Name, Address and Incorporation

Neptune was incorporated under Part IA of the *Companies Act* (Québec) on October 9, 1998 and is now governed by the *Business Corporations Act* (Québec). Neptune s head office and registered office is located at 545 Promenade du Centropolis, Suite 100, Laval, Québec, Canada, H7T 0A3 and its website address is www.neptunecorp.com. The Common Shares are listed and posted for trading on the TSX and NASDAQ under the symbol NEPT . On September 21, 2018, Neptune amended its articles to change its name to Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc. .

# **Intercorporate Relationships**

The activities of Neptune are conducted either directly or through its subsidiaries. The table below lists the principal subsidiaries of Neptune as at March 31, 2018, as well as their jurisdiction of organization and the percentage held by Neptune in each of them.

Name	Jurisdiction of Organization	Percentage Held by Neptune
Biodroga Nutraceuticals Inc.	Québec	100%
9354-7537 Québec Inc.	Québec	100%

Biodroga Inc. was acquired by Neptune on January 7, 2016, and on March 1, 2016, it was amalgamated with an inactive subsidiary of Neptune, NeuroBioPharm Inc., and became Biodroga Nutraceutical Inc.

9354-7537 Québec Inc. was incorporated on February 6, 2017. It is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Neptune that was created with the intent of becoming a Licensed Producer under the *Access to Cannabis for Medical Purposes Regulations* ( **ACMPR** ) and obtaining a Controlled Substance License (also referred to as a Dealer s License) under the *Controlled Drugs and Substances Act* ( **CDSA** ) see Recent Business Developments under the heading General Development of the Company , below. As of the date hereof, due to the coming into force on October 17, 2018 of the *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations*, the Company will no longer require a Dealer s License and as such is no longer pursuing a Dealer s License.

### **Recent Business Developments**

On January 7, 2019, Neptune announced that it received a License for Standard Processing from Health Canada under the *Cannabis Act*. The Standard Processing License, issued on January 4, 2019, enables Neptune to possess cannabis, to produce cannabis (other than obtain it by cultivating, propagating or harvesting it) and to sell its products or its services to other license holders. With production activities anticipated to commence shortly at Neptune s 50,000 square foot good manufacturing practice (GMP)-certified facility in Sherbrooke, Québec, the Company expects be able to generate revenues from existing supply agreements and conclude additional agreements shortly.

On December 21, 2018, Neptune announced that it has entered into a multi-year intellectual property (IP) licensing and capsule purchase agreement with Lonza (SWX: LONN), a global leader in the life sciences industry, which owns the Licaps® liquid-filled hard capsule technology. Combined with Neptune s leading extraction and purification capabilities, and significant capacity for the production of cannabis extract, Neptune s customers will greatly benefit from this agreement. The Company recorded an intangible asset of \$2,718,208 in the Q3 financial statements related to this agreement with a corresponding amount in liabilities, which consists of an upfront payment of \$1,768,260 (US\$1,300,000) which was paid in February 2019 and the present value of estimated future payments based on minimum volume commitments of \$949,948.

On June 19, 2018, Neptune announced that it entered into a multi-year agreement with Canopy Growth (TSX: WEED; NYSE: CGC). Under the terms of the agreement, Neptune will supplement Canopy Growth s extraction, refinement, and extract product formulation capacity.

### **Business Overview & Mission**

Neptune specializes in the extraction, purification and formulation of health and wellness products. Licensed by Health Canada to process cannabis at its 50,000 square foot facility located in Sherbrooke, Quebec, Neptune brings decades of experience in the natural products sector to the legal cannabis industry. Leveraging its scientific and technological expertise, Neptune focuses on the development of value-added and differentiated products for the Canadian and global cannabis markets. Neptune s activities also include the development and commercialization of turnkey nutrition solutions and patented ingredients such as MaxSimil®, and of a variety of marine and seed oils. Its head office is located in Laval, Quebec.

Neptune s mission is to leverage our scientific and innovation expertise to create and provide our global customers with the best available nutritional products and wellness solutions. Neptune is active in five main areas: Legal

Cannabis Products, Turnkey Nutrition Solutions, Ingredients, Pet Supplements and Consumer Brands.

Consistent with our strategic focus of leveraging our scientific, technological and innovation expertise, Neptune is working to develop unique extracts and formulations in high-potential growth segments, such as cannabinoid-based products. Our objective is to become the world s leader in extraction, purification and formulation of cannabis products. The Company s expected growth in the cannabis field is an attractive method of utilizing the existing Sherbrooke facility, a key asset of the Company, following the sale of the Company s krill oil manufacturing business in August 2017.

In April 2017, the Company applied for a license with Health Canada in order to be able to produce cannabis oil under the ACMPR, which was transitioned to an application for a license for standard processing under the *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations* with the coming into force of the new legislation and regulations on October 17, 2018. On January 4, 2019, the Company received a standard processing license from Health Canada, which will allow Neptune to process and sell cannabis and to pursue its cannabis-related activities. There is no guarantee that any prospective projects in the industry will be successful.

As a condition for obtaining our license to process cannabis under the *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations*, Health Canada required multiple steps to be taken, including the addition of physical barriers, visual monitoring, recording devices, and intrusion detection systems, as well as other important controls on access to the Company s existing Sherbrooke facility.

During the current fiscal year, our focus is on building a viable business-to-business (B2B) wholesale extraction, purification and formulation cannabis business. As the cannabis industry is rapidly evolving, we believe that speed is essential to gain a foothold. Receiving the appropriate licensing under the *Cannabis Act* and *Cannabis Regulations* to process and sell cannabis allows us to produce cannabis extract wholesale initially on a B2B basis. We intend to pursue two business models: (i) buying dried and/or fresh cannabis and selling cannabis extract wholesale, including using refinement processes and as formulations, and, (ii) offering custom processing services based on Neptune proprietary technologies while capitalizing on long-term site utilization. An additional opportunity we are intending to capitalize on is the extraction of cannabidiol (CBD) from hemp. We anticipate that CBD-enriched extract could be processed from hemp in the Sherbrooke facility. In the longer term, we expect to sell in collaboration with brands finished application forms via retail channels.

The Company intends to process, sell and distribute its cannabis products to other authorized cannabis license holders and provincial distributors, such as the Société québécoise du cannabis, authorized to conduct business legally. As cannabis becomes legalized for medical purposes in other countries, the Company intends to seek to benefit from those business opportunities.

Neptune received its license to process cannabis from Health Canada on January 4, 2019, which enables it to possess cannabis, to produce cannabis (by means other than obtaining it by cultivating, propagating or harvesting), and to sell its products and services to other license holders. Also, Neptune entered into a multi-year IP licensing and capsule sale agreement with Lonza, which owns the Licaps<sup>®</sup> liquid filled hard capsule technology. Combined with Neptune s leading extraction and purification capabilities, and significant capacity for the production of cannabis extract, Neptune believes customers may will greatly benefit from this application technology.

With more than 50 years of combined experience in the nutrition industry, the Company, through its natural products segment also formulates, develops, and provides to customers turnkey nutrition solutions. These are available in various unique delivery forms such as liquids and capsules, and can include specialty ingredients such as MaxSimil®, a patented ingredient that may enhance the absorption of lipid-based nutraceuticals, and a variety of other marine and seed oils. Neptune also sells krill oil directly to consumers through web sales at www.oceano3.com.

For a further description of the Company and its business, see the Q3 MD&A, including in the section entitled Business Overview and Corporate Recent Development , and the Annual Information Form, including in the sections entitled Corporate Structure , General Development of the Company and Description of the Business .

### REGULATORY FRAMEWORK

On October 17, 2018, the *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations* came into force, legalizing the sale of cannabis for adult recreational use. Prior to the promulgation of the *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations*, only the sale of cannabis for medical use was legal and which was regulated by the ACMPR under the CDSA. The *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations* replaced the CDSA and the ACMPR as the governing laws and regulations in respect of the production, processing, sale and distribution of cannabis and related extracts for medical and adult recreational use. Given that the *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations* are very new, the impact of such regulatory changes on the Company s business is unknown.

- 7 -

The *Cannabis Act* provides a licensing and permitting scheme for the cultivation, processing, importation, exportation, testing, packaging, labelling, sending, delivery, transportation, sale, possession and disposal of cannabis for non-medical (i.e., adult recreational) use, implemented by the *Cannabis Regulations*. The *Cannabis Act* and its regulations maintain separate access to cannabis for medical purposes. Under the *Cannabis Act* and its regulations, import and export licenses and permits will only be issued in respect of cannabis for medical or scientific purposes or in respect of industrial hemp and within the confines of the Industrial Hemp Regulations.

The *Cannabis Regulations*, among other things, set out regulations relating to the following matters: (1) Licenses, Permits and Authorizations; (2) Security Clearances; (3) a National Cannabis Tracking System; (4) Cannabis Products; (5) Packaging and Labelling; (6) Cannabis for Medical Purposes; and (7) Drugs Containing Cannabis.

Transitional provisions of the *Cannabis Act* provide that every license issued under the ACMPR that was in force immediately before the day on which the *Cannabis Act* and its regulations came into force (being October 17, 2018) is deemed to be a license issued under the *Cannabis Act*, and that such license will continue in force until it is revoked or expires.

### Security Clearances

Certain people associated with cannabis licensees, including individuals occupying a key position such as directors, officers, large shareholders and individuals identified by the Minister of Health (the **Minister**), must hold a valid security clearance issued by the Minister. Under the *Cannabis Regulations*, the Minister may refuse to grant security clearances to individuals with associations to organized crime or with past convictions for, or an association with, drug trafficking, corruption or violent offences. This was largely the approach in place under the ACMPR and other related regulations governing the licensed production of cannabis for medical purposes. Individuals who have histories of non-violent, lower-risk criminal activity (for example, simple possession of cannabis, or small-scale cultivation of cannabis plants) are not precluded from participating in the legal cannabis industry, and the grant of security clearance to such individuals is at the discretion of the Minister and such applications will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis.

Security clearances issued under the ACMPR are considered to be security clearances for the purposes of the *Cannabis Act* and *Cannabis Regulations*.

### Cannabis Tracking System

Under the *Cannabis Act*, the Minister of Health is authorized to establish and maintain a national cannabis tracking system, the Cannabis Tracking System. The *Cannabis Regulations* provide the Minister of Health with the authority to make a ministerial order that would require certain persons named in such order to report specific information about their authorized activities with cannabis, in the form and manner specified by the Minister.

The Ministerial Order regarding the Cannabis Tracking System was published in the Canada Gazette, Part II, on September 5, 2018 and came into effect on October 17, 2018. The purpose of this system is to track the flow of cannabis throughout the supply chain as a means of preventing the illegal inversion and diversion of cannabis into and out of the regulated system. Under the Cannabis Tracking System, a holder of a license for cultivation, license for processing, or a license for sale for medical purposes is required to submit monthly reports to Health Canada.

### Cannabis Products

The *Cannabis Regulations* set out the requirements for cannabis products and permit the sale of dried cannabis, cannabis oil, fresh cannabis, cannabis plants, and cannabis seeds, including in such forms as pre-rolled and in

capsules. The tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) content or serving size of certain cannabis products is limited by the *Cannabis Regulations*. The sale of edibles containing cannabis and cannabis concentrates was not initially permitted with the coming into force of the new regulations; however, the federal government has indicated that edibles, topicals, extracts and other smokeless cannabis products will be legalized on or before October 17, 2019.

Packaging, Labeling and Promotion

The *Cannabis Regulations* set out requirements pertaining to the packaging and labelling of cannabis products. Such requirements are intended to promote informed consumer choice and allow for the safe handling and transportation of cannabis. All cannabis products are required to be packaged in a manner that is tamper-proof and child-resistant in accordance with the *Cannabis Regulations*.

Health Canada is imposing strict limits on the use of colours, graphics, and other special characteristics of packaging. Cannabis package labels must include specific information, such as: (i) product source information, including the class of cannabis and the name, phone number and email of the license holder; (ii) a mandatory health warning, rotating between Health Canada s list of standard health warnings; (iii) the Health Canada standardized cannabis symbol; and (iv) information specifying THC and CBD content.

A cannabis product s brand name may only be displayed once on the principal display panel or, if there are separate principal display panels for English and French, only once on each principal display panel. It can be in any font style and any size, so long as it is equal to or smaller than the health warning message. The font must not be in metallic or fluorescent colour. In addition to the brand name, only one other brand element can be displayed.

The *Cannabis Act* introduces restrictions regarding the promotion of cannabis products. Subject to a few exceptions, all promotions of cannabis products are prohibited unless authorized by the *Cannabis Act*.

Natural and Non-Prescription Health Products and Cosmetics Containing Cannabis

Cannabis is not available as a natural or non-prescription health product, as it is currently included on the Human and Veterinary Prescription Drug List ( PDL ). While Health Canada has previously authorized drug products containing cannabis, the agency maintains that there remains significant scientific uncertainty regarding the pharmacological actions, therapeutic effectiveness and safety of the majority of phytocannabinoids. The cannabis-based drug products that have been authorized by Health Canada have been studied, authorized and used in specific conditions. While these authorized products have contributed to the global body of knowledge concerning the safety and efficacy of cannabis-based therapies, Health Canada has stated that the presence of scientific uncertainty and limited market experience gives rise to the need for a precautionary approach. Listing all phytocannabinoids on the PDL addresses this uncertainty by allowing healthcare practitioners to monitor and manage any unanticipated effects. All phytocannabinoids will remain listed on the PDL until there is sufficient scientific evidence (e.g., as demonstrated through a submission to Health Canada) to change the prescription status of a particular phytocannabinoid when used in specific conditions.

As a result of the coming into force of the *Cannabis Act*, cannabis, as defined in subsection 2(1) of the *Cannabis Act*, has been added to Health Canada s Cosmetic Ingredient Hotlist, the list of prohibited substances for use in cosmetic products.

Provincial and Territorial Regulatory Regimes

While the *Cannabis Act* provides for the regulation of the commercial production of cannabis for adult recreational purposes and related matters by the federal government, the *Cannabis Act* includes provisions that the provinces and territories of Canada have authority to regulate other aspects of adult recreational use cannabis (similar to what is currently the case for liquor and tobacco products), such as retail sale and distribution, minimum age requirements above that in place under the *Cannabis Act*, places where cannabis can be consumed, and a range of other matters.

The governments of every Canadian province and territory have, to varying degrees, regulatory regimes for the distribution and sale of cannabis for adult recreational purposes within those jurisdictions. Each of these Canadian jurisdictions has established a minimum age of 19 years for cannabis use, except for Québec and Alberta, where the minimum age is 18. However, Québec has recently proposed in Bill no. 2 *An Act to tighten the regulation of cannabis* to raise the minimum age to 21.

**Québec:** In Québec, all recreational marijuana will be managed and sold through outlets of the *Société québécoise du cannabis*, a subsidiary of the *Société des alcools du Québec*, and its online site.

- 9 -

Ontario: In Ontario, the distribution and online retail sale of recreational cannabis is to be conducted through the Ontario Cannabis Retail Corporation (OCRS), under the oversight of the Alcohol and Gaming Commission of Ontario. Ontario will allow the sale of recreational cannabis by private brick-and-mortar retailers with a target date of April 1, 2019. Initially, only 25 stores will be permitted to open across the province on April 1, 2019. Currently, cannabis for recreational use is only available for sale from OCRS via its Ontario Cannabis Store platform online. Online sale will remain available only from the Ontario Cannabis Store after April 1, 2019. In addition, the regulatory regime in Ontario:

requires private retailers to obtain both a retail operator license and a retail store authorization. Retail store authorizations are only to be issued to persons holding a retail operator license. Separate retail store authorizations are to be required for each cannabis retail store, but a licensed retail operator may hold more than one retail store authorization and operate multiple stores. Private retailers are not permitted to sell cannabis on-line, but may only sell cannabis in person at an authorized retail store;

requires anyone who supervises employees, oversees cannabis sales, manages compliance or has signing authority to purchase cannabis, enters into contracts or hires employees to have a cannabis retail manager license;

limits anyone who is authorized by a license issued under the federal *Cannabis Act* to produce cannabis for commercial purposes and their affiliates to operating no more than one retail cannabis store, which must be located at the site listed on such a federal license;

prohibits federally licensed processors from promoting their products by way of providing any material inducement to cannabis retailers;

permits municipalities and reserve band councils to opt out of the retail cannabis market by resolution. Municipalities have until January 22, 2019 to pass such by-laws. Municipalities that opt out may later lift the prohibition on retail cannabis stores by subsequent resolution. Municipalities may not pass a bylaw providing for a further system of licensing over the retail sale of cannabis; and

imposes further restrictions through future regulation. Cannabis retail store operators are only permitted to purchase cannabis from the OCRS, which may set a minimum price for cannabis or classes of cannabis.

British Columbia: In British Columbia, recreational cannabis is to be sold through both public and privately-operated stores, with the provincial Liquor Distribution Branch handling wholesale distribution.

**Alberta:** In Alberta, cannabis products are sold by private retailers that receive their products from a government-regulated distributor (the Alberta Gaming & Liquor Commission), similar to the distribution system currently in place for alcohol in the province. Only licensed retail outlets are to be permitted to sell cannabis with online sales run by the Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission.

**Saskatchewan:** In Saskatchewan, recreational cannabis is sold by private retailers. The Saskatchewan Liquor and Gaming Authority (the **SLGA**) has selected operators for the province s 51 cannabis private retail store permits, with municipalities having the option of opting out of having a cannabis store if they choose. Saskatchewan is the only jurisdiction to allow for private distribution and wholesale (but regulated by the SLGA).

**Manitoba:** In Manitoba, cannabis distribution and wholesale is government-run by the Manitoba Liquor and Lotteries Corporation, with retail sale privately operated.

**New Brunswick:** In New Brunswick, recreational cannabis is sold and online sales run by Cannabis NB, a subsidiary of a network of tightly-controlled, stand-alone stores through the New Brunswick Liquor Corporation (the **NBLC**). The NBLC also controls the distribution and wholesale of cannabis in the province.

**Nova Scotia:** In Nova Scotia, the Nova Scotia Liquor Corporation (the **NSLC**) is responsible for the regulation of cannabis in the province, and recreational cannabis is only to be sold publicly through government-operated storefronts and online sales. There is no private licensing of retail. The NSLC also controls the distribution and wholesale of cannabis in the province.

- 10 -

**Prince Edward Island:** In Prince Edward Island, similar to Nova Scotia, sale of cannabis is government-run through government retail sales and online. There is no private licensing of retail. The PEI Cannabis Management Corporation is responsible for the distribution and wholesale of cannabis in the province.

**Newfoundland and Labrador:** In Newfoundland and Labrador, recreational cannabis is sold through licensed private retail stores, with its crown-owned liquor corporation, the Newfoundland and Labrador Liquor Corp. (the **NLC**), overseeing the wholesale and distribution to the private sellers. The NLC controls the possession, sale and delivery of cannabis, and sets prices. It is also the initial online retailer, although licenses may later be issued to private interests.

**Yukon:** The Yukon limits the initial distribution and sale of recreational cannabis to government outlets and government-run online stores and allows for the later licensing of private retailers. The Yukon Liquor Corporation is responsible for the distribution and wholesale of cannabis in the territory while the Cannabis Licensing Board is the regulatory body in the Yukon.

**Northwest Territories:** The Northwest Territories relies on the N.W.T. Liquor Commission to control the importation and distribution of cannabis, whether through retail outlets or by mail order service run by the Liquor Commission. Communities in the Northwest Territories will be able to hold a plebiscite to prohibit cannabis sales in their communities, similar to options currently available to restrict alcohol in the Northwest Territories.

**Nunavut**: Nunavut permits the sale of cannabis through private retailers including online. The Nunavut Liquor and Cannabis Commission is responsible for distribution and wholesale in the territory.

### The regulatory status of cannabis in the United States of America.

We are subject to a variety of laws in the United States, Canada and elsewhere. In the United States, despite cannabis having been legalized at the state level for medical use in many states and for adult recreational use in a number of states, cannabis, other than plants of the same genus that meet the definition of industrial hemp, continues to be categorized as a Schedule I controlled substance under the federal Controlled Substances Act, or the CSA, and subject to the Controlled Substances Import and Export Act, or the CSIEA. As of December 20, 2018, the 2018 Farm Bill, formally known as the Agriculture Improvement Act of 2018, has reclassified hemp for commercial use by removing it from its Schedule I Status under the CSA, and Neptune is assessing market opportunities that may result from such legislative change.

On October 16, 2017, the Toronto Stock Exchange ( **TSX** ) provided clarity regarding the application of Sections 306 (Minimum Listing Requirements) and 325 (Management) and Part VII (Halting of Trading, Suspension and Delisting of Securities) of the TSX Company Manual (collectively, the **Requirements** ) to applicants and TSX-listed issuers with business activities in the cannabis sector. In TSX Staff Notice 2017-0009, the TSX noted that issuers with ongoing business activities that violate U.S. federal law regarding cannabis are not in compliance with the Requirements. These business activities may include (i) direct or indirect ownership of, or investment in, entities engaging in activities related to the cultivation, distribution or possession of cannabis in the U.S., (ii) commercial interests or arrangements with such entities, (iii) providing services or products specifically targeted to such entities, or (iv) commercial interests or arrangements with entities engaging in providing services or products to U.S. cannabis companies. The TSX reminded issuers that, among other things, should the TSX find that a listed issuer is engaging in activities contrary to the Requirements, the TSX has the discretion to initiate a delisting review.

Neptune remains committed to only conduct business related to manufacturing and commercializing cannabis products to the extent permitted in jurisdictions where it may operate. The Company conducts due diligence with respect to each jurisdiction in which it operates or proposes to operate in order to determine the legal and regulatory

requirements applicable in such jurisdiction to the extent applicable to the Company s activities. It is a core consideration in Neptune s strategy to carry out its operations in compliance with applicable laws in jurisdictions in which it operates. Neptune currently operates solely in Canada but may pursue opportunities in other jurisdictions, including the United States, depending on their legislative and regulatory framework.

- 11 -

### **RISK FACTORS**

Prospective investors in a particular offering of Securities should carefully consider the risks presented in this Prospectus, as well as the information and risk factors contained in the Prospectus Supplement relating to that offering and any and all other information incorporated by reference in this Prospectus. Discussions of certain risks affecting the Company are generally provided and described in, among other documents, the Company s annual and interim disclosure documents filed from time to time, which are incorporated by reference into this Prospectus and include the Company s annual information form, annual management s discussion and analysis and interim management s discussion and analysis. In particular, see the Risk Factors heading in the Company s latest annual information form and interim or annual management s discussion and analysis, as the case may be.

An investment in the Securities offered hereunder is speculative and involves a high degree of risk. The risks and uncertainties described or incorporated by reference herein are not the only ones the Company may face. Additional risks and uncertainties, including those that the Company is unaware of or that are currently deemed immaterial, may also become important factors that affect the Company and its business. If any such risks actually occur, the Company s business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

In addition to the risks set out in the Annual Information Form, the Q3 MD&A and the other risk factors presented in a Prospectus Supplement or other continuous disclosure documents that may, from time to time, be incorporated by reference into this Prospectus, prospective investors should also carefully consider the risks set out below.

#### **Risks Related to Our Securities**

Return on securities is not guaranteed

There is no guarantee that the Securities will earn any positive return in the short term or long term. A holding of Securities is speculative and involves a high degree of risk and should be undertaken only by holders whose financial resources are sufficient to enable them to assume such risks and who have no need for immediate liquidity in their investment. A holding of Securities is appropriate only for holders who have the capacity to absorb a loss of some or all of their holdings.

# Discretion in the use of proceeds

Management of the Company will have broad discretion with respect to the application of net proceeds received by the Company from the sale of Securities under this Prospectus or a future Prospectus Supplement and may spend such proceeds in ways that do not improve the Company s results of operations or enhance the value of the Common Shares or its other securities issued and outstanding from time to time. Any failure by management to apply these funds effectively could result in financial losses that could have a material adverse effect on the Company s business or cause the price of the securities of the Company issued and outstanding from time to time to decline.

### Dilution

The Company may sell additional Common Shares or other Securities that are convertible or exchangeable into Common Shares in subsequent offerings or may issue additional Common Shares or other Securities to finance future acquisitions. The Company cannot predict the size or nature of future sales or issuances of securities or the effect, if any, that such future sales and issuances will have on the market price of the Common Shares. Sales or issuances of substantial numbers of Common Shares or other Securities that are convertible or exchangeable into Common Shares, or the perception that such sales or issuances could occur, may adversely affect prevailing market prices of the

Common Shares. With any additional sale or issuance of Common Shares or other Securities that are convertible or exchangeable into Common Shares, investors will suffer dilution to their voting power and economic interest in the Company. Furthermore, to the extent holders of the Company s stock options or other convertible securities convert or exercise their securities and sell the Common Shares they receive, the trading price of the Common Shares on the TSX and on NASDAQ may decrease due to the additional amount of Common Shares available in the market.

Volatile market price of the common shares

The market price of the Common Shares may be volatile and subject to wide fluctuations in response to numerous factors, many of which are beyond the Company s control. This volatility may affect the ability of holders of Common Shares to sell their securities at an advantageous price. Market price fluctuations in the Common Shares may be due to the Company s operating results failing to meet expectations of securities analysts or investors in any period, downward revision in securities analysts estimates, adverse changes in general market conditions or economic trends, acquisitions, dispositions or other material public announcements by the Company or its competitors, along with a variety of additional factors. These broad market fluctuations may adversely affect the market price of the Common Shares.

Financial markets have historically at times experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that have particularly affected the market prices of equity securities of companies and that have often been unrelated to the operating performance, underlying asset values or prospects of such companies. Accordingly, the market price of the Common Shares may decline even if the Company s operating results, underlying asset values or prospects have not changed. Additionally, these factors, as well as other related factors, may cause decreases in asset values that are deemed to be other than temporary, which may result in impairment losses. There can be no assurance that continuing fluctuations in price and volume will not occur. If such increased levels of volatility and market turmoil continue, the Company s operations could be adversely impacted and the trading price of the Common Shares may be materially adversely affected.

### Liquidity

Shareholders of the Company may be unable to sell significant quantities of Common Shares into the public trading markets without a significant reduction in the price of their Common Shares, or at all. There can be no assurance that there will be sufficient liquidity of the Common Shares on the trading market, and that the Company will continue to meet the listing requirements of the TSX and NASDAQ or achieve listing on any other public listing exchange.

There is currently no market through which the Securities, other than the Common Shares, may be sold and, unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, none of the Warrants, Subscription Receipts or Units will be listed on any securities or stock exchange or any automated dealer quotation system. As a consequence, purchasers may not be able to resell Warrants, Subscription Receipts or Units purchased under this Prospectus or any Prospectus Supplement. This may affect the pricing of the Securities, other than the Common Shares, in the secondary market, the transparency and availability of trading prices, the liquidity of these securities and the extent of issuer regulation. There can be no assurance that an active trading market for the Securities, other than the Common Shares, will develop or, if developed, that any such market, including for the Common Shares, will be sustained.

## Risks Related to Our Business and the Cannabis Industry

Requirements for licenses and permits

Certain operations of the Company require it to obtain licenses for the production and distribution of cannabis products, and in some cases, renewals of existing licenses from, and the issuance of permits by Health Canada. The Company believes that it currently holds or has applied for all necessary licenses and permits to carry on the activities which it is currently conducting under applicable laws and regulations. In addition, the Company will apply for, as the need arises, all necessary licenses and permits to carry on the activities it expects to conduct in the future. However, the ability of the Company to obtain, sustain or renew any such licenses and permits on acceptable terms, or at all, is subject to changes in regulations and policies and to the sole discretion of the applicable authorities or other

governmental agencies. Any loss of interest in any such required license or permit, or the failure of any governmental authority to issue or renew such licenses or permits upon acceptable terms, or at all, would have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition and results of the operations of the Company.

As a holder of a license for standard processing, we will be subject to ongoing inspections by Health Canada to monitor our compliance with its licensing requirements. Our license(s) that we obtained, or may in the future obtain, in Canada may be revoked or restricted at any time in the event that we are found not to be in compliance. Should we fail to comply with the applicable regulatory requirements or with conditions set out under our license(s), should our license(s) not be renewed when required, or be renewed on different terms, or should our license(s) be revoked, we may not be able to produce, process or distribute cannabis products.

- 13 -

We operate out of our existing facility located in Sherbrooke, Québec, which is required to comply with Health Canada requirements. Our facility is therefore subject to the adherence of ongoing standards and thresholds in order to maintain the appropriate certificate. Although the Company believes it will continue to meet such ongoing requirements, there is no guarantee that the required certification will be maintained. Any loss in certification would have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition and results of the operations of the Company.

Our current license with Health Canada expires on January 4, 2022. Prior to the expiration, we must submit to Health Canada an application for renewal of such license. There can be no assurance that we will be able to renew our existing license and any failure to renew such license would have a material adverse impact on our business, financial condition and operating results.

We are subject to risks inherent to the cannabis industry

We operate in a highly regulated and rapidly evolving market. Sometimes new risks emerge and management may not be able to predict all of them, or be able to predict how they may cause actual results to be different from those contained in any forward-looking statements. Failure to comply with the requirements of the license(s) or any failure to maintain the license(s) would have a material adverse impact on the business, financial condition and operating results of the Company.

The industry is subject to extensive controls and regulations, which may significantly affect the financial condition of market participants. The marketability of any product may be affected by numerous factors that are beyond our control and which cannot be predicted, such as changes to government regulations, including those relating to taxes and other government levies that may be imposed. Changes in government levies, including taxes, could reduce the Corporation s earnings and could make future capital investments or the Corporation s operations uneconomic.

Negative Cash Flows from Operating Activities

Despite the Company s positive cash and cash equivalents position of \$15,595,388 as at December 31, 2018 and that the Company continues to operate as a going concern, the Company reported negative cash flow from operating activities of \$7,586,519 and \$4,873,063 for the year ended March 31, 2018 and for the nine-month period ended December 31, 2018, respectively, and has historically, in certain prior fiscal years, reported negative cash flow from operating activities. The Company may also continue to have negative cash flow from operating activities until sufficient levels of sales are achieved. Although the Company anticipates that it will have positive cash flow from operating activities in future periods, it cannot guarantee that such future positive cash flow from operating activities will be obtained.

The Company may also be unable to obtain future borrowings in an amount sufficient to enable it to pay debt or to fund other liquidity needs. If sufficient liquidity is not obtained, the Company may need to refinance or restructure all or a portion of its debt on or before maturity, sell assets or borrow more money or issue equity, which \may not be possible on terms satisfactory to the Company, or at all. In addition, any refinancing could be at higher interest rates and may require the Company to comply with more onerous covenants which could further restrict its business operations. If the Company continues to report negative cash flows from operating activities, or any failure to obtain any required additional financing on favourable terms, or at all, such events could have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition and results of operation of the Company.

We are subject to changes in laws, regulations and guidelines

The laws, regulations and guidelines generally applicable to the cannabis industry in Canada and other countries may change in ways that impact our ability to continue our business as currently conducted or proposed to be conducted.

The successful execution of our cannabis business objectives is contingent upon compliance with all applicable laws and regulatory requirements in Canada and other jurisdictions and obtaining all other required regulatory approvals for the processing, sale, import and export of our cannabis products. The commercial cannabis industry is a relatively new industry in Canada. The effect of Health Canada s administration, application and enforcement of the regime established by the *Cannabis Act* and the *Cannabis Regulations* on us and our business in Canada, or the administration, application and enforcement of the laws of other countries by the appropriate regulators in those countries, may significantly delay or impact our ability to participate in the Canadian cannabis market or cannabis markets outside Canada, to develop cannabis products and produce and sell these cannabis products.

Further, Health Canada may change their administration, interpretation or application of the applicable regulations or their compliance or enforcement procedures at any time. Any such changes could require us to revise our ongoing compliance procedures, requiring us to incur increased compliance costs and expend additional resources. There is no assurance that we will be able to comply or continue to comply with applicable regulations.

## Failure to comply with applicable regulations

Health Canada inspectors routinely assess cannabis license holders for compliance with applicable regulatory requirements and we will be subject to certain ongoing inspections and audits once we begin operations. Any failure by us to comply with the applicable regulatory requirements could require extensive changes to our operations; result in regulatory proceedings or investigations, increased compliance costs, damage awards, civil or criminal fines or penalties or restrictions on our operations; harm our reputation or give rise to material liabilities or a revocation of our licenses and other permits. There can be no assurance that any future regulatory proceedings, investigations or audits will not result in substantial costs, a diversion of management s attention and resources or other adverse consequences to us and our business.

Limited standardized research on the effect of cannabis

To date, there is limited standardization in the research of the effects of cannabis, and future clinical research studies may lead to conclusions that dispute or conflict with our understanding and belief regarding the medical benefits, viability, safety, efficacy, dosing and social acceptance of cannabis.

Research in Canada, the United States and internationally regarding the medical benefits, viability, safety, efficacy and dosing of cannabis or isolated cannabinoids (such as CBD and THC) remains in relatively early stages.

Future research and clinical trials may draw opposing conclusions to statements in this prospectus or could reach different or negative conclusions regarding the medical benefits, viability, safety, efficacy, dosing or other facts and perceptions related to cannabis, which could adversely affect social acceptance of cannabis and the demand for our products.

The cannabis industry and market are relatively new in Canada, and this industry and market may not continue to exist or develop as anticipated or we may ultimately be unable to succeed in this industry and market

As a license holder authorized to process cannabis, we will be operating our business in a relatively new industry and market, and our success in the cannabis market will depend in part on our ability to attract and retain customers. In addition to being subject to general business risks applicable to a business involving an agricultural product and a regulated consumer product, we will need to make significant investments in our business strategy. These investments include the procurement of high value raw material, extraction equipment, site improvements and research and development projects. We expect that competitors will undertake similar investments to compete with us. Competitive conditions, consumer preferences, customer requirements and spending patterns in this industry and market are relatively unknown and may have unique circumstances that differ from other existing industries and markets and cause our future efforts to develop our business to be unsuccessful or to have undesired consequences for us. As a result, we may not be successful in our efforts to attract customers or to develop new cannabis products and produce and distribute these cannabis products, or these activities may require significantly more resources than we currently anticipate in order to be successful.

We will compete for market share with other companies licensed by Health Canada, some of which may have longer operating histories and more financial resources and manufacturing and marketing experience than we have

As a holder of a license for standard processing, we expect to face competition from license holders and other potential competitors which may have longer operating histories and more financial resources and manufacturing and marketing experience than we have. In addition, it is possible that the cannabis industry will undergo consolidation, creating larger companies with financial resources, manufacturing and marketing capabilities and product offerings much greater than ours. As a result of this competition, we may be unable to develop our operations as currently proposed, on terms we consider acceptable, or at all.

There are currently a significant number of applications for cannabis licenses being processed by Health Canada. The number of licenses granted and the number of license holders ultimately authorized by Health Canada could have an adverse impact on our ability to compete for market share in Canada s cannabis industry. We expect to face competition from new market entrants that are granted licenses under the *Cannabis Act* or existing license holders that are not yet active in the industry. If a significant number of new licenses are granted by Health Canada, we expect increased competition for market share and the competition may place downward price pressure on cannabis products as new entrants may increase extraction, purification and formulation capacity.

As a holder of a license for standard processing, we may also face competition from unlicensed and unregulated market participants, including individuals or groups that are able to process cannabis without a license and illegal dispensaries and black-market participants selling cannabis and cannabis-based products in Canada. These competitors may be able to offer products with higher concentrations of active ingredients than we may be authorized to produce and sell and using delivery methods, including edibles, concentrates and vaporizers, that we will be prohibited from currently offering to individuals in Canada. The competition presented by these participants, and any unwillingness by consumers currently utilizing these unlicensed distribution channels to begin purchasing from license holders for any reason, or any inability of law enforcement authorities to enforce existing laws prohibiting the unlicensed cultivation and sale of cannabis and cannabis-based products, could adversely affect the licit cannabis market, result in increased competition through the black market for cannabis, or may have an adverse impact on the public perception of cannabis use and licensed cannabis producers.

In addition, the *Cannabis Act* permits consumers in Canada to produce a limited amount of cannabis for their own medical or adult recreational purposes or to designate a person to produce a limited amount of cannabis on their behalf for medical purposes. Widespread reliance upon this allowance could reduce the current or future consumer demand for cannabis from license holders.

If the number of users of cannabis in Canada increases, the demand for products will increase. This could result in the competition in the cannabis industry becoming more intense as current and future competitors begin to offer an increasing number of diversified cannabis products. Conversely, if there is a contraction in the market for cannabis in Canada, competition for market share may increase. To remain competitive, we intend to invest in research and development; however, we may not have sufficient resources to establish research and development efforts on a competitive basis.

## Reliance on a single facility

To date, our activities and resources have been primarily focused on our facility located in Sherbrooke, Québec, and we will continue to focus on such facility for the foreseeable future. Adverse changes or developments affecting this facility could have a material and adverse effect on our business and financial condition.

We may be unable to attract or retain key personnel with sufficient experience in the cannabis industry, and we may be unable to attract, develop and retain additional employees required for our development and future success

Our success will be largely dependent on the performance of our management team and certain employees and our continuing ability to attract, develop, motivate and retain highly qualified and skilled employees. Qualified individuals are in high demand, and we may incur significant costs to attract and retain them. The loss of the services of any key personnel, or an inability to attract other suitably qualified persons when needed, could prevent us from executing on our business plan and strategy, and we may be unable to find adequate replacements on a timely basis, or at all.

Each director and officer of a company that holds a license is subject to the requirement to obtain and maintain a security clearance from Health Canada. Under the *Cannabis Act*, certain additional key personnel are required to obtain and maintain a security clearance. Under the *Cannabis Act*, a security clearance cannot be valid for more than five years and must be renewed before the expiry of a current security clearance. There is no assurance that any of our existing personnel who presently or may in the future require a security clearance will be able to obtain or renew such clearances or that new personnel who require a security clearance will be able to obtain one. A failure by an individual in a key operational position to maintain or renew his or her security clearance could result in a reduction or complete suspension of our operations. In addition, if an individual in a key operational position leaves us, and we are unable to find a suitable replacement who is able to obtain a security clearance in a timely manner, or at all, we may not be able to conduct our operations at planned production volume levels or at all.

#### *Unfavorable publicity or consumer perception*

We believe the cannabis industry is highly dependent upon consumer perception regarding the safety, efficacy and quality of cannabis and related products distributed to such consumers. Consumer perception of our products can be significantly influenced by scientific research or findings, regulatory investigations, litigation, media attention and other publicity regarding the consumption of cannabis products. There can be no assurance that future scientific research, findings, regulatory proceedings, litigation, media attention or other research findings or publicity will be favourable to the cannabis market or any particular product, or consistent with earlier publicity. Future research reports, findings, regulatory proceedings, litigation, media attention or other publicity that are perceived as less favourable than, or that question, earlier research reports, findings or publicity could have a material adverse effect on

the demand for our products and the business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows of our Company. Our dependence upon consumer perceptions means that adverse scientific research reports, findings, regulatory proceedings, litigation, media attention or other publicity, whether or not accurate or with merit, could have a material adverse effect on our Company, the demand for our products, and the business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows of our Company.

Further, adverse publicity reports or other media attention regarding the safety, efficacy and quality of cannabis and related products in general, or our products specifically, or associating the consumption of cannabis or related products with illness or other negative effects or events, could have such a material adverse effect. Such adverse publicity reports or other media attention could arise even if the adverse effects associated with such products resulted from consumers failure to consume such products appropriately or as directed. The increased usage of social media and other web-based tools used to generate, publish and discuss user-generated content and to connect with other users has made it increasingly easier for individuals and groups to communicate and share opinions and views in regard to our Company and our activities, whether true or not. Although we believe that we operate in a manner that is respectful to all stakeholders and that we take care in protecting our image and reputation, we do not ultimately have direct control over how it is perceived by others. Reputational loss may result in decreased investor confidence, increased challenges in developing and maintaining community relations and an impediment to our overall ability to advance our projects, thereby having a material adverse impact on our financial performance, financial condition, cash flows and growth prospects.

We are subject to risks inherent to suppliers in an agricultural business, including the risk of crop failure

Cannabis is an agricultural product. As such, its supply is subject to the risks inherent in the agricultural business, including risks of crop failure presented by weather, insects, plant diseases, and similar agricultural risks. There can be no assurance that natural elements, such as insects and plant diseases, will not interrupt production activities with our suppliers and partners and have an adverse effect on our business.

## Supply of cannabis

We do not cultivate cannabis to supply ourselves with cannabis leaves, flowers and trim to operate our extraction business. We currently obtain cannabis from third parties in amounts sufficient to operate our extraction business. However, there can be no assurance that there will continue to be a supply of cannabis available for us to process or purchase a sufficient amount of cannabis to operate our business. Additionally, the price of cannabis may rise which would increase our cost of goods. If we are unable to acquire the cannabis required to operate our extraction business or if the price of cannabis increases, it could have a material adverse impact on our business, our financial condition and results from operations.

We may not be able to transport our cannabis products to customers in a safe and efficient manner

We will depend on fast and efficient third-party transportation services to distribute our cannabis products. Any prolonged disruption of third-party transportation services could have a material adverse effect on our sales volumes or our end users—satisfaction with our services. Rising costs associated with third-party transportation services used by us to ship our products may also adversely impact our profitability, and more generally our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The security of products during transportation will be of the utmost concern. A breach of security during transport or delivery could result in the loss of high-value product. A failure to take steps necessary to ensure the safekeeping of cannabis could also have an impact on our ability to operate under our license(s), to renew or receive amendments to such licenses, or to receive required new licenses.

Our cannabis products may be subject to recalls for a variety of reasons, which could require us to expend significant management and capital resources

Manufacturers and distributors of products are sometimes subject to the recall or return of their products for a variety of reasons, including product defects, such as contamination, adulteration, unintended harmful side effects or interactions with other substances, packaging safety and inadequate or inaccurate labeling disclosure. If any of the cannabis products produced by us are recalled due to an alleged product defect or for any other reason, we could be required to incur the unexpected expense of the recall and any legal proceedings that might arise in connection with the recall. As a result of any such recall, we may lose a significant amount of sales and may not be able to replace those sales at an acceptable margin or at all. In addition, a product recall may require significant management attention or damage our reputation and goodwill or that of our products or brands.

- 17 -

Additionally, product recalls may lead to increased scrutiny of our operations by Health Canada, requiring further management attention, increased compliance costs and potential legal fees, fines, penalties and other expenses. Any product recall affecting the cannabis industry more broadly, whether or not involving us, could also lead consumers to lose confidence in the safety and security of the products sold by license holders generally.

We may be subject to product liability claims or regulatory action

As a manufacturer and distributor of products which are ingested by humans, we face the risk of exposure to product liability claims, regulatory action, and litigation if products we produce are alleged to have caused loss or injury. We may be subject to these types of claims due to allegations that our products caused or contributed to injury or illness, failed to include adequate instructions for use, or failed to include adequate warnings concerning possible side effects or interactions with other substances. This risk is exacerbated by the fact that cannabis use may increase the risk of experiencing adverse events or other side effects. Previously unknown adverse reactions resulting from human consumption of cannabis products alone or in combination with other medications or substances could also occur. In addition, the manufacture and sale of cannabis products, like the manufacture and sale of any ingested product, involves a risk of injury to consumers due to tampering by unauthorized third parties or product contamination. We may have to recall cannabis products we produce as a result of potential contamination and quality assurance concerns. A product liability claim or regulatory action against us could result in increased costs and could adversely affect our reputation and goodwill with our customers. There can be no assurance that we will be able to obtain product liability insurance on acceptable terms or with adequate coverage against potential liabilities. Such insurance is expensive and may not be available in the future on acceptable terms, or at all. The inability to obtain sufficient insurance coverage on reasonable terms or to otherwise protect against potential product liability claims could result in us becoming subject to significant liabilities that are uninsured.

We may not meet timelines for project development set out in this Prospectus

The Company s business is dependent on a number of key inputs and their related costs including raw materials and supplies related to its operations, as well as electricity, water and other utilities. Any significant interruption or negative change in the availability or economics of the supply chain for key inputs could materially impact the business, financial condition operating results, and timelines for project development of the Company. Any inability to secure required supplies and services or to do so on appropriate terms could have a materially adverse impact on the business, financial condition, operating results, and timelines for project development of the Company.

Difficulty to forecast revenues, costs and sales

We must rely largely on our own market research to forecast sales as detailed forecasts are not generally obtainable from other sources at this early stage of the cannabis industry in Canada. A failure in the demand for our products to materialize as a result of competition, technological change or other factors could have a material adverse effect on the business, results of operations and financial condition of the Company.

We may also, from time to time, hold finished goods in inventory and such inventory has a shelf life. Finished goods in our inventory includes cannabis products that may reach expiration and not be sold. Even though on a regular basis, management reviews the amount of inventory on hand, reviews the remaining shelf life and estimates the time required to manufacture and sell such inventory, write-down of inventory may still be required. Any such write-down of inventory could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Furthermore, the price of production and sale of cannabis will fluctuate widely due to how young the cannabis industry is and is affected by numerous factors beyond our control, including international, economic and political

trends, expectations of inflation, currency exchange fluctuations, interest rates, global or regional consumptive patterns, speculative activities and increased production due to new production and distribution developments and improved production and distribution methods. The effect of these factors on the price of product produced by the Company and, therefore, the economic viability of any of the Company s business, cannot accurately be predicted.

- 18 -

#### CONSOLIDATED CAPITALIZATION

There have been no material changes in our share and loan capital, on a consolidated basis, since the date of our O3 Financial Statements.

## **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, the Company intends to use the net proceeds received by it from the sale of Securities for working capital requirements or for other general corporate purposes. More detailed information regarding the use of proceeds from the sale of Securities will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. The Company may, from time to time, issue Securities other than through the offering of Securities pursuant to this Prospectus. The Company will not receive any proceeds from any sale of Securities by a Selling Securityholder.

All expenses relating to an offering of Securities and any compensation paid to underwriters, dealers or agents, as the case may be, will be paid out of the Company s general funds, unless otherwise stated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

The Company had negative cash flow from operating activities of \$7,586,519 and \$4,873,063 for the year ended March 31, 2018 and for the nine-month period ended December 31, 2018, respectively. Although the Company anticipates that it will have positive cash flow from operating activities in future periods, it cannot guarantee that such future positive cash flow from operating activities will be obtained. The Company may continue to have negative cash flow from operating activities until sufficient levels of sales are achieved. See Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business and the Cannabis Industry Negative Cash Flow .

## PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

#### **General**

We may offer and sell the Securities, separately or together: (a) to one or more underwriters; (b) through one or more agents; or (c) directly to one or more purchasers. The Securities offered pursuant to any Prospectus Supplement may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions at: (i) a fixed price or prices, which may be changed from time to time; (ii) market prices prevailing at the time of sale; (iii) prices related to such prevailing market prices; or (iv) other negotiated prices, including sales in transactions that are deemed to be at-the-market distributions as defined in National Instrument 44-102 Shelf Distributions and subject to limitations imposed by and the terms of any regulatory approval required and obtained under applicable Canadian securities laws, including sales made directly on the TSX, NASDAQ or other existing trading markets for the Securities. We may only offer and sell the Securities pursuant to a Prospectus Supplement during the period that this Prospectus, including any amendments hereto, remains effective. The Prospectus Supplement for any of the Securities being offered thereby will set forth the terms of the offering of such Securities, including the type of Securities being offered, the name or names of any underwriters or agents, the Selling Securityholders, if any, the purchase price of such Securities, the proceeds to us from such sale, any underwriting commissions or discounts and other items constituting underwriters compensation. Only underwriters or agents so named in the Prospectus Supplement are deemed to be underwriters or agents in connection with the Securities offered thereby.

Similarly, one or more Selling Securityholders of the Company may sell Securities to or through underwriters or dealers purchasing as principals and may also sell the Securities to one or more purchasers directly, through statutory exemptions, or through agents designated from time to time. See Selling Securityholders .

In addition, the Securities may be offered and issued in consideration for the acquisition of other businesses, assets or securities by the Company or one of its subsidiaries. The consideration for any such acquisition may consist of the Securities separately, a combination of Securities or any combination of, among other things, Securities, cash and assumption of liabilities.

## **By Underwriters**

If underwriters are used in the sale, the Securities will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account and may be resold from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Unless otherwise set forth in the Prospectus Supplement relating thereto, the obligations of underwriters to purchase the Securities will be subject to certain conditions, but the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the Securities offered by the Prospectus Supplement if any of such Securities are purchased. We may offer the Securities to the public through underwriting syndicates represented by managing underwriters or by underwriters without a syndicate. The Company may agree to pay the underwriters a fee or commission or allow a discount or concession for various services relating to the offering of any Securities, which such fee, commission, discount or concession may be changed from time to time. Unless set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, any such fee or commission will be paid out of our general corporate funds. We may use underwriters with whom we have a material relationship. The nature of any such relationship, including the name of the underwriter, will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

- 19 -

#### **By Agents**

The Securities may also be sold through agents designated by us. Any agent involved will be named, and any fees or commissions payable by us to such agent will be set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. Unless set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, any such fees or commissions will be paid out of our general corporate funds. Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, any agent will be acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment.

#### **Direct Sales**

Securities may also be sold directly by us at such prices and upon such terms as agreed to by us and the purchaser. In this case, no underwriters or agents would be involved in the offering.

## **Other Information**

Underwriters or agents who participate in the distribution of Securities may be entitled under agreements to be entered into with us to indemnification by us against certain liabilities, including liabilities under Canadian provincial and U.S. securities legislation, or to contribution with respect to payments which such underwriters or agents may be required to make in respect thereof. Such underwriters or agents may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us in the ordinary course of business.

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, the Company does not intend to list any of the Securities other than the Common Shares on any securities exchange. As a result, unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, there can be no assurance that an active trading market for the Securities other than Common Shares will develop or be sustained, there may otherwise be no market through which such Securities may be sold and purchasers may not be able to resell such Securities purchased under this Prospectus and the relevant Prospectus Supplement. This may affect the pricing of such Securities in the secondary market, the transparency and availability of trading prices, the liquidity of such Securities and the extent of issuer regulation. No assurances can be given that a market for trading in Securities of any series or issue will develop or as to the liquidity of any such market, whether or not the Securities are listed on a securities exchange.

In connection with any offering of Securities, except with respect to at-the-market distributions, underwriters, agents or dealers may over-allot or effect transactions that stabilize or maintain the market price of the Securities offered at a higher level than that which might otherwise exist in the open market. Such transactions may be commenced, interrupted or discontinued at any time.

No underwriter or dealer involved in an at-the-market distribution , no affiliate of such an underwriter or dealer and no person or company acting jointly or in concert with such an underwriter or dealer will over-allot Securities in connection with such distribution or effect any other transactions that are intended to stabilize or maintain the market price of the Securities. In the event that the Company determines to pursue an at-the-market distribution in Canada, the Company will apply for the required exemptive relief from the applicable Canadian securities regulators.

#### SELLING SECURITYHOLDER

This Prospectus may also, from time to time, relate to the offering of the Securities by way of a secondary offering by certain Selling Securityholders.

- 20 -

The terms under which the Securities may be offered by Selling Securityholders will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. The Prospectus Supplement for or including any offering of Securities by Selling Securityholders will include, without limitation, where applicable: (i) the names of the Selling Securityholders; (ii) the number and type of Securities owned, controlled or directed by each Selling Securityholder; (iii) the number of Securities being distributed for the accounts of each Selling Securityholder; (iv) the number of Securities to be owned, controlled or directed by each Selling Securityholder after the distribution and the percentage that number or amount represents out of the total number of outstanding Securities; (v) whether the Securities are owned by the Selling Securityholders, both of record and beneficially, of record only or beneficially only; (vi) if a Selling Securityholder purchased any of the Securities held by him, her or it in the 12 months preceding the date of the Prospectus Supplement, the date or dates the Selling Securityholder acquired the Securities; and (vii) if a Selling Securityholder acquired the Securities held by him, her or it in the 12 months preceding the date of the Prospectus Supplement, the cost thereof to the Selling Securityholder in the aggregate and on a per security basis.

## **DESCRIPTION OF COMMON SHARES**

The authorized share capital of the Company is comprised of an unlimited number of Common Shares and an unlimited number of preferred shares of the Company ( **Preferred Shares** ), issuable in one or more series. By way of by-law, in accordance with its articles of incorporation, the Company created the Series A Preferred Shares , which are non-voting shares.

As of the date of this Prospectus, there were a total of (i) 79,987,292 Common Shares and no Preferred Shares issued and outstanding, (ii) 750,000 warrants to purchase Common Shares issued and outstanding, (iii) 9,676,085 options to purchase Common Shares issued and outstanding, and (iv) 454,983 deferred share units issued and outstanding.

#### **Common Shares**

#### **Voting Rights**

Each Common Share entitles its holder to receive notice of, and to attend and vote at, all annual or special meetings of the shareholders of the Company. Each Common Share entitles its holder to one vote at any meeting of the shareholders, other than meetings at which only the holders of a particular class or series of shares are entitled to vote due to statutory provisions or the specific attributes of this class or series.

#### **Dividends**

Subject to the prior rights of the holders of Preferred Shares ranking before the Common Share as to dividends, the holders of Common Shares are entitled to receive dividends as declared by the board of directors of the Company from the Company s funds that are duly available for the payment of dividends.

#### Winding-up and Dissolution

In the event of the Company s voluntary or involuntary winding-up or dissolution, or any other distribution of the Company s assets among its shareholders for the purposes of winding up its affairs, the holders of Common Shares shall be entitled to receive, after payment by the Company to the holders of Preferred Shares ranking prior to Common Shares regarding the distribution of the Company s assets in the case of winding-up or dissolution, share for share, the remainder of the property of the Company, with neither preference nor distinction.

The foregoing description of the terms of the Common Shares does not purport to be complete and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to the Articles and general by-laws of the Company, each of which is available on SEDAR at www.sedar.com and EDGAR at www.sec.gov.

## **DESCRIPTION OF THE WARRANTS**

Warrants will typically be offered with Common Shares, with such securities often referred to collectively as a Unit, but may be offered with Subscription Receipts, other Securities or separately. The Warrants either will be issued under a warrant indenture or agreement that will be entered into by the Company and a trustee at the time of issuance of the Warrants or will be represented by warrant certificates issued by the Company.

Warrants will entitle the holder thereof to receive Common Shares and/or other Securities upon the exercise thereof and payment of the applicable exercise price. A Warrant will be exercisable for a specific period of time at the end of which time it will expire and cease to be exercisable.

Holders of Warrants are not shareholders of the Company. The particular terms and provisions of Warrants offered by this Prospectus and any applicable Prospectus Supplement will be described in the Prospectus Supplement filed in respect of such Warrants. This description may include, without limitation and as applicable: (i) the title or designation of the Warrants; (ii) the number of Warrants offered; (iii) the number of Common Shares and/or other Securities purchasable upon exercise of the Warrants and the procedures for exercise; (iv) the exercise price of the Warrants; (v) the dates or periods during which the Warrants are exercisable and when they expire; (vi) the designation and terms of any other Securities with which the Warrants will be offered, if any, and the number of Warrants that will be offered with each such Security; and (vii) any other material terms and conditions of the Warrants including, without limitation, transferability and adjustment terms and whether the Warrants will be listed on a securities exchange.

## **DESCRIPTION OF THE UNITS**

Units are securities consisting of one or more of the other Securities described in this Prospectus offered together as a Unit . A Unit is typically issued such that the holder thereof is also the holder of each Security included in the Unit. Thus, the holder of a Unit will have the rights and obligations of a holder of each Security comprising the Unit. The unit agreement under which a Unit is issued may provide that the Securities comprising the Unit may not be held or transferred separately at any time or before a specified date.

The particular terms and provisions of Units offered by this Prospectus and any applicable Prospectus Supplement will be described in the Prospectus Supplement filed in respect of such Units. This description may include, without limitation and as applicable: (i) the designation and terms of the Units and of the Securities comprising the Units, including whether and under what circumstances those Securities may be held or transferred separately; (ii) any provisions for the issuance, payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the Units or of the Securities comprising the Units; (iii) whether the Units will be issued in fully registered or global form; and (iv) any other material terms and conditions of the Units.

#### DESCRIPTION OF THE SUBSCRIPTION RECEIPTS

Subscription Receipts may be offered separately or together with Common Shares and/or other Securities. The Subscription Receipts will be issued under one or more subscription receipt agreements that will be entered into by the Company and an escrow agent at the time of issuance of the subscription receipts.

Subscription Receipts will entitle the holder thereof to receive Common Shares and/or other Securities, for no additional consideration, upon the completion of a particular transaction or event, typically an acquisition of the assets or securities of another entity by the Company or one or more of its subsidiaries. The subscription proceeds from an offering of Subscription Receipts will be held in escrow by an escrow agent pending the completion of the transaction or the termination time (the time at which the escrow terminates regardless of whether the transaction or event has occurred). Holders of Subscription Receipts will receive Common Shares and/or other Securities upon completion of the particular transaction or event or, if the transaction or event does not occur by the termination time, a return of the subscription funds for their Subscription Receipts together with any interest or other income earned thereon.

Holders of Subscription Receipts are not shareholders of the Company. The particular terms and provisions of Subscription Receipts offered by this Prospectus and any applicable Prospectus Supplement will be described in the

Prospectus Supplement filed in respect of such Subscription Receipts. This description may include, without limitation and as applicable: (i) the number of Subscription Receipts offered; (ii) the price at which the Subscription Receipts will be offered; (iii) the terms, conditions and procedures pursuant to which the holders of Subscription Receipts will become entitled to receive Common Shares and/or other Securities; (iv) the number of Common Shares and/or other Securities that may be obtained upon exercise of each Subscription Receipt; (v) the designation and terms of any other Securities with which the Subscription Receipts will be offered, if any, and the number of Subscription Receipts that will be offered with each such security; (vi) the terms relating to the holding and release of the gross proceeds from the sale of the Subscription Receipts plus any interest and income earned thereon; and (vii) any other material terms and conditions of the Subscription Receipts including, without limitation, transferability and adjustment terms and whether the Subscription Receipts will be listed on a securities exchange.

- 22 -

#### TRADING PRICE AND VOLUME

The Common Shares are listed and posted for trading on the TSX and NASDAQ under the symbol NEPT . Trading price and volume of the Common Shares will be provided, as required, in each Prospectus Supplement.

## **PRIOR SALES**

Information in respect of prior sales of the Common Shares or other Securities distributed under this Prospectus and for securities that are convertible or exchangeable into the Common Shares or such other Securities within the previous 12-month period will be provided, as required, in a Prospectus Supplement with respect to the issuance of the Common Shares or other Securities pursuant to such Prospectus Supplement.

#### **DIVIDENDS**

Neptune has never paid any cash dividends on its Common Shares. While the Company is not restricted from paying dividends other than pursuant to certain solvency tests prescribed under the *Business Corporations Act* (Québec), the Company does not intend to pay dividends on any of its Common Shares in the foreseeable future.

## REGISTRATION AND TRANSFER

## **General**

Other than in the case of book-entry only Securities, Securities may be presented for registration of transfer (with the form of transfer endorsed thereon duly executed) in the city specified for such purpose at the office of the registrar or transfer agent designated by the Company for such purpose with respect to any issue of Securities referred to in the Prospectus Supplement. No service charge will be made for any transfer, conversion or exchange of the Securities but the Company may require payment of a sum to cover any transfer tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith. Such transfer, conversion or exchange will be effected upon such registrar or transfer agent being satisfied with the documents of title and the identity of the person making the request. If a Prospectus Supplement refers to any registrar or transfer agent designated by the Company with respect to any issue of Securities, the Company may at any time rescind the designation of any such registrar or transfer agent and appoint another in its place or approve any change in the location through which such registrar or transfer agent acts.

In the case of book-entry only Securities, the Securities may be represented by one or more global certificates or be represented by uncertificated securities and may be held by a designated depository or its nominee for its participants. The Securities must be purchased or transferred through such participants in a depository service of a depository identified in the Prospectus Supplement for the particular offering of Securities. The ability of a holder to pledge a Security or otherwise take action with respect to such holder s interest in a Security (other than through a participant) may be limited due to the lack of a physical certificate. The depository will establish and maintain bookentry accounts for its participants acting on behalf of holders of the Securities. The interests of such holders of Securities will be represented by entries in the records maintained by the participants. Except in limited circumstances, holders of book-entry only Securities will not be entitled to receive a certificate or other instrument evidencing their ownership thereof, and no holder will be shown on the records maintained by the depository except through a bookentry account of a participant acting on behalf of such holder. Each holder will receive a customer confirmation of purchase from the participants from which the Securities are purchased in accordance with the practices and procedures of that participant. The practices of registered dealers may vary, but generally customer confirmations are issued promptly after execution of a customer order. Reference in this Prospectus to a holder of Securities means, unless the context otherwise requires, the owner of the beneficial interest in the Securities.

If the Company determines, or the depository notifies the Company in writing, that the depository is no longer willing or able to discharge properly its responsibilities as depository with respect to the Securities and the Company is unable to locate a qualified successor, or if the Company at its option elects, or is required by law, to terminate the book-entry system, then the Securities may be issued in fully registered form to holders or their nominees.

## **Payments and Notices**

As applicable, any payment of principal, redemption, dividend and interest on a Security will be made by the Company to the depository or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered holder of the Security and the Company understands that such payments will be credited by the depository or its nominee in the appropriate amounts to the relevant participants. Payments to holders of Securities of amounts so credited will be the responsibility of the participants.

As long as the depository or its nominee is the registered holder of the Securities, the depository or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner of the Securities for the purposes of receiving notices or payments on the Securities. In such circumstances, the responsibility and liability of the Company in respect of notices or payments on the Securities is limited to giving or making payment of any principal, redemption, dividend and interest due on the Securities to the depository or its nominee.

Each holder must rely on the procedures of the depository and, if such holder is not a participant, on the procedures of the participant through which such holder owns its interest, to exercise any rights with respect to the Securities. The Company understands that under existing industry practices, if the Company requests any action of holders or if a holder desires to give any notice or take any action which a registered holder is entitled to give or take with respect to any Securities issued in book-entry only form, the depository would authorize the participant acting on behalf of the holder to give such notice or to take such action, in accordance with the procedures established by the depository or agreed to from time to time by the Company and the depository. Any holder that is not a participant must rely on the contractual arrangement it has directly, or indirectly through its financial intermediary, with its participant to give such notice or take such action.

#### ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

Neptune is a company incorporated under and governed by the *Business Corporations Act* (Québec). A majority of the directors and officers of Neptune, and some of the experts named in this Prospectus, are residents of Canada or otherwise reside outside the United States and all or a substantial portion of their assets, and a substantial portion of Neptune s assets, are located outside the United States. Neptune has appointed an agent for service of process in the United States, but it may be difficult for holders of Securities who reside in the United States to effect service within the United States upon those directors, officers and experts who are not residents of the United States. It may also be difficult for holders of Securities who reside in the United States upon judgments of courts of the United States predicated upon the Company s civil liability and the civil liability of the directors and officers of Neptune and experts under U.S. federal securities laws.

Neptune has been advised by its Canadian counsel, Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP, that a judgment of a U.S. court predicated solely upon civil liability under U.S. federal securities laws would probably be enforceable in Canada if the U.S. court in which the judgment was obtained has a basis for jurisdiction in the matter that would be recognized by a Canadian court for the same purposes. Neptune has also been advised by Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP, however, that there is substantial doubt whether an action could be brought in Canada in the first instance on the basis of liability predicated solely upon U.S. federal securities laws.

Neptune will file a registration statement on Form F-10 to register the Securities in the United States. Concurrently with the filing of the registration statement on Form F-10, Neptune will make an appointment of agent for service of process on Form F-X. Under the Form F-X, we expect to appoint CT Corporation as our agent for service of process in the United States in connection with any investigation or administrative proceeding conducted by the SEC, and any civil suit or action brought against or involving us in a U.S. court arising out of or related to or concerning the offering

of the Securities under this Prospectus.

## CERTAIN INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The applicable Prospectus Supplement may describe the principal Canadian federal income tax considerations generally applicable to investors described therein of purchasing, holding and disposing of the Securities offered thereunder. The applicable Prospectus Supplement may also describe certain U.S. federal income tax considerations generally applicable to the purchase, holding and disposition of those Securities by an investor who is a U.S. person. (within the meaning of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended).

- 24 -

#### AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS IN CANADA

The Board currently includes, and in the future is expected to include, persons who are not resident in Canada. As of the date of this Prospectus, the directors and officers of the Company who are not resident in Canada are John M. Moretz and Richard P. Schottenfeld. Each of these persons has appointed the Company as agent for service of process at 545, Promenade du Centropolis, Suite 100, Laval, Québec, Canada, H7T 0A3. Purchasers are advised that it may not be possible for investors to enforce judgments obtained in Canada against any person who resides outside of Canada, even if the party has appointed an agent for service of process in Canada.

#### **LEGAL PROCEEDINGS**

The Company is engaged from time-to-time in various legal proceedings and claims that have arisen in the ordinary course of business. The outcome of such proceedings and claims against the Company is subject to future resolution, including the uncertainties of litigation. Based on information currently known to the Company, the most significant outstanding proceedings and claims are as follows:

- (i) In May 2014, a former chief executive officer ( CEO ) of the Company filed a lawsuit against the Company in the Superior Court of Québec alleging that he was constructively dismissed. He is claiming the payment of approximately \$8,500,000 and the issuance of equity instruments. In September 2015, Neptune filed a counterclaim to recover approximately \$530,000 from this former CEO, representing various CEO s personal expenses and withholding tax disbursed by Neptune and not reimbursed by the former CEO. All outstanding share-based payments held by the former CEO were cancelled during the year ended February 28, 2015. As of the date hereof, no agreement has been reached. The Company intends to pursue its counterclaim and to vigorously defend against the former CEO s claim. A trial date is currently scheduled for hearing in May and June 2019.
- (ii) Under the terms of an agreement entered into with a company controlled by a former CEO of the Company, the Company should pay him, for an unlimited period, royalties of 1% of its krill oil revenues in semi-annual instalments, for which a claim of approximately \$1,700,000 is being asserted by such former CEO. In December 2015 Neptune filed a defence in which it disputes the validity of this claim by challenging the validity and interpretation of certain clauses of this agreement, which position is contested by the former CEO. The counterclaim amount that the Company is seeking from the former CEO is approximately \$2,100,000. As of the date hereof, no agreement has been reached. The Company intends to vigorously defend against the former CEO s claim. A hearing of the case was completed on February 7, 2019. The case is pending judgement from the court.
- (iii) In August 2014, the Company initiated arbitration proceedings against a former customer claiming the approximate amount of \$5,000,000 (US\$3,700,000) for unpaid krill oil products sold and delivered under a distributorship agreement entered into in December 2011. The full amount receivable has been written-off. In August 2018, this former customer amended its counterclaim to seek from the Company the approximate amount of \$193,000,000 in damages (AU\$201,000,000). As of the date hereof, no agreement has been reached. The Company intends to pursue its claim and to vigorously defend against this counterclaim. Arbitration is currently scheduled for hearing on July 2019.

## **LEGAL MATTERS**

Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement relating to an offering of Securities, the particular offering of Securities will be subject to approval of certain legal matters on behalf of the Company by Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP, our Canadian and U.S. counsel. As of the date of this Prospectus, the partners and associates of Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP beneficially own, directly or indirectly, less than 1% of outstanding securities of any class issued by the Company. In addition, certain legal matters in connection with any offering of Securities will be passed upon for any underwriters, dealers or agents by counsel to be designated at the time of the offering by such underwriters, dealers or agents with respect to matters of Canadian and United States law.

- 25 -

#### **AUDITORS**

The Company s independent auditors are KPMG LLP, (**KPMG**), 1500 600, de Maisonneuve Boulevard West, Montréal, Québec, Canada, H3A 0A3. KPMG is independent of the Company within the meaning of the relevant rules and related interpretations prescribed by the relevant professional bodies in Canada and any applicable legislation or regulation. The audited consolidated financial statements of the Neptune Technologies & Bioressources Inc. (currently known as Neptune Wellness Solutions Inc.) for the year ended March 31, 2018 and for the thirteen-month period ended March 31, 2017 incorporated herein by reference, have been audited by KPMG as stated in their report, which is incorporated herein by reference.

## DOCUMENTS FILED AS PART OF THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT

Upon filing of the registration statement with the SEC, the following documents will be filed with the SEC as part of the Registration Statement of which this Prospectus is a part: (i) the documents referred to under Documents Incorporated by Reference; (ii) the reports and consents of auditors and consent of counsel; and (iii) powers of attorney from directors and officers of the Company.

- 26 -

#### **PART II**

# INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED TO OFFEREES OR PURCHASERS

#### **Indemnification of Directors and Officers**

Under the Business Corporations Act (Québec) (the BCA), a corporation must indemnify a director or officer of the corporation, a former director or officer of the corporation or any other person who acts or acted at the corporation s request as a director or officer of another group, against all costs, charges and expenses reasonably incurred in the exercise of their functions, including an amount paid to settle an action or satisfy a judgment, or arising from any investigative or other proceeding in which the person is involved if (1) the person acted with honesty and loyalty in the interest of the corporation or, as the case may be, in the interest of the other group for which the person acted as director or officer or in a similar capacity at the corporation s request; and (2) in the case of a proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, the person had reasonable grounds for believing that his or her conduct was lawful. The corporation must also advance moneys to such a person for the costs, charges and expenses of a proceeding referred to above. In the event that a court or any other competent authority judges that the conditions set out in (1) and (2) are not fulfilled, the corporation may not indemnify the person and the person must repay to the corporation any moneys advanced for such purposes. Furthermore, the corporation may not indemnify such person if the court determines that the person has committed an intentional or gross fault. In such a case, the person must repay to the corporation any moneys advanced. A corporation may also, with the approval of the court, in respect of an action by or on behalf of the corporation or other group as referred to above, against such a person, advance the necessary moneys to the person or indemnify the person against all costs, charges and expenses reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the action, if the person fulfills the conditions set out in this paragraph.

In accordance with and subject to the BCA, the by-laws of the Registrant provide that the Registrant shall indemnify a director or officer of the Registrant, a former director or officer of the Registrant, or a person who acts or acted at the Registrant s request as a director or officer of a body corporate of which the Registrant is or was a shareholder or creditor, and his or her heirs and legal representatives, to the extent permitted by the BCA, as set forth above.

The Registrant maintains directors and officers liability insurance which insures the directors and officers of the Registrant and its subsidiaries against certain losses resulting from any wrongful act committed in their official capacities for which they become obligated to pay, to the extent permitted by applicable law.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, the Registrant has been informed that, in the opinion of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

#### **EXHIBITS**

The following exhibits have been filed as part of this registration statement.

**Exhibit** 

Number Description

- 4.1 <u>Annual Information Form of the Registrant for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2018 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 40-F filed with the Commission on June 28, 2018).</u>
- 4.2 Audited Consolidated Financial Statements of the Registrant as of March 31, 2018 and March 31, 2017 and for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2018 and the thirteen-month period ended March 31, 2017, including KPMG LLP s Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on the Consolidated Financial Statements and on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of March 31, 2018 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.2 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 40-F filed with the Commission on June 28, 2018)

- 4.3 <u>Management Discussion and Analysis of the Financial Situation and Operating Results for the fiscal year</u> ended March 31, 2018 and thirteen-month period ended March 31, 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.3 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 40-F filed with the Commission on June 28, 2018)
- 4.4 <u>Unaudited Consolidated Interim Financial Statements of the Registrant as at December 31, 2018 and for the three-month and nine-month periods ended December 31, 2018 and 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.2 to the Registrant s Form 6-K furnished with the Commission on February 13, 2019).</u>
- 4.5 <u>Management Discussion and Analysis of the Financial Situation and Operating Results for the three-month and nine-month periods ended December 31, 2018 and 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the Registrant s Form 6-K furnished with the Commission on February 13, 2019).</u>
- 4.6 <u>Management Information Circular of the Registrant prepared in connection with the Registrant s Annual and Special Meeting of Shareholders held on August 15, 2018 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.2 to the Registrant s report on Form 6-K furnished with the Commission on July 18, 2018).</u>
- 4.7\* Material change report of the Registrant dated June 29, 2018.
- 4.8\* <u>Material change report of the Registrant dated September 28, 2018.</u>
- 4.9\* <u>Material change report of the Registrant dated January 11, 2019.</u>
- 5.1+ Consent of KPMG LLP.
- 5.2\* Consent of Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP.
- 6.1\* Powers of Attorney (included in Part III of previously filed Registration Statement).
- \* filed previously
- + filed herewith

## **PART III**

## UNDERTAKING AND CONSENT TO SERVICE OF PROCESS

## Item 1. Undertaking.

The Registrant undertakes to make available, in person or by telephone, representatives to respond to inquiries made by the Commission staff, and to furnish promptly, when requested to do so by the Commission staff, information relating to the securities registered pursuant to this Form F-10 or to transactions in said securities.

## Item 2. Consent to Service of Process.

The Registrant previously filed with the Commission a written irrevocable consent and power of attorney on Form F-X.

Any change to the name or address of the agent for service of process of the Registrant shall be communicated promptly to the Commission by amendment to Form F-X, referencing the file number of this Registration Statement on Form F-10.

## **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form F-10 and has duly caused this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Laval, Province of Quebec, Canada, on the 22nd day of February, 2019.

#### NEPTUNE WELLNESS SOLUTIONS INC.

By: /s/ James S. Hamilton Name: James S. Hamilton

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated, on the 22nd day of February, 2019.

/s/ James S. Hamilton	President and Chief Executive Officer and Director
James S. Hamilton	

(Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ Mario Paradis Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer

Mario Paradis and Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ \* Director

John M. Moretz

/s/ \* Director

Hélène F. Fortin

/s/ \* Director

Katherine Crewe

/s/ \* Director

Dr. Ronald Denis

/s/ \* Director

Richard P. Schottenfeld

<sup>\*</sup> By: /s/ James S. Hamilton Attorney-in-fact

# **AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE**

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 6(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, the undersigned has signed this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement, in the capacity of the duly authorized representative of the Registrant in the United States, on February 22, 2019.

# NEPTUNE TECHNOLOGIES & BIORESSOURCES USA INC.

By: /s/ James S. Hamilton Name: James S. Hamilton

Title: President & Chief Executive Officer